STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 4:30 p.m. on Monday, March 28, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Council President Pro Tem Wood opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Councilmember Jay Jenkins.
The pledge to the American flag was led by Councilmember Terry Templin.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.
Councilmember Thomas stated that she had not reviewed the bills on file. 
The following requisitions over $5,000 were presented for discussion:

· Kirkpatrick Concrete, Inc.
$5,160.00 – Concrete for sidewalks at the Splash Pad

· Wells Septic Tank 
$5,1960.00 – Pipe for Kings Circle

· McCartney Construction 
$17,000.00 – Gravel for lower parking lot at Splash Pad
· Pyro Shows of Alabama, Inc.
$8,500.00 – Deposit for July 4th Fireworks
There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on March 14, 2016.

Jason Goodgame gave an update on the Splash Pad.  The rough-in on the inside is complete.  The canopy slab has been poured.  The metal for the canopy is onsite and the erection of the canopy is about 50% complete.  The pass through windows and French doors are installed.  The handicap ramps are to be poured this week.  The asphalt paving is complete and sidewalks are done.  They are scheduled to pour pads for the features, weather permitting.  J. A. Dawson will be coming out next week to set the features.  Councilmember Jenkins asked how many parking spaces are to be at the Splash Pad.  Seventy three was the response.  According to Mr. Goodgame, the gravel parking lot will be as big but will not be lined off.  They discussed the purchase of bumpers to assist with parking in the gravel parking area.  The price for the concrete wheel stops are $15.00 each or $25.00 a set.  Mr. Goodgame updated the council on the Municipal Complex.  They have made a lot of changes and it’s close to being finished.  The big item is the installation of the new HVAC units, which are the size of an 18 wheeler trailer, making the building more efficient.  Electrical is almost finished and getting ready to do punch list items and painting to get ready for people to move in.  Each line has a two week look ahead which gives time for finalizing all things.  Landscaping is waiting on one item from Acker Electric.  Acker is to have the item this week and waiting for a conduit to run outside.  They did not want to run the trenches for the sprinkler system until the conduit is installed outside.

City Manager Muenger stated that the project at the complex is beginning to wind down.  Some areas that are pending are furnishing for the conference room side and the warming kitchen. He is working on the décor for the rooms and audio/video equipment for all rooms, especially for the largest conference room.  The conference room is larger than either of the banquet rooms at the Civic Center and it very important with it being able to occupy 100+ people.  With it occupying at least 100 people, we will need the necessary equipment for that room.  Mr. Muenger stated that he was approached some months back by the Rotary Club regarding the A/V equipment.  Years ago, the Rotary Club purchased the current equipment in Meeting Room II at the Civic Center as compensation for part of their weekly rental for the use of the room.  Mr. Muenger stated that he has been working with them for several months now on a proposal for a top of the line equipment for that room including a 24-speaker system mounted in ceiling throughout the area, a digital mixer for tuning, a 113’ projection display, a drop down screen that nearly covers the one wall, wireless microphone capabilities and video conferencing capabilities. The proposal is roughly $14,500.00 with cabling, equipment and computer to run this equipment.  It’s an expense the City would incur whether we were splitting it with someone or not.  The Rotary Club has offered to go in halves with the city for the expense of the equipment in exchange for the continued rate with the currently arrangement, which is $100.00 per month.  Councilmember Wood asked if it would be fair to waive the room rental fee until their ½ of the A/V Equipment Cost is met.  Then at that time Rotary would be asked to pay the same price as other groups renting the rooms in the Municipal Complex.  Mr. Edge is researching the rental rates at this time for renting the rooms.  Councilmember Jenkins recommended that we discuss the new payment plan with the Rotary Club to confirm they agree with their rent increasing after the equipment has been paid in full.  The price of setting up the rooms is extra time and cost for Mr. Edge’s employees and cost to his departments.  City Manager Muenger suggested a 2-hour minimum per rental of each room to handle the breakdown and set up time.  Most of the rooms will already be set up.  For example, the classroom will always be set up in a classroom format.  There has already been discussion on the rate of renting the rooms daily, hourly, or weekly.  Councilmember Jenkins felt the civic clubs would not pay the suggested fee to use the rooms, and stated the groups would move to other locations.  He thought a nominal fee should be charged but not the full rate.

Lisa Gaither, Executive Director of the Pell City Chamber of Commerce, addressed the council regarding the 2016 Chamber events.  The Chamber is sanctioning the same events as last year.  They are asking the council to approve the one license fee for all 2016 Chamber events and the waiver of the $100.00 Sales Tax Bond, with exception of the Alabama Student Anglers Bass Fishing Association event that will be hosted in two weeks.  There will not be any vendors at this event. They are not expecting any revenue from the event this year, except for the money spent at the location.  The Chamber will talk to Cindy Goodgame and Sheila to explain how to report their income for that event weekend.  The boat launch will be closed to the public for use that weekend just for the tournament usage.  Outside of the fishing tournament, the other events are the Block Party, Blues and Bar-B-Que, Toughman Competition, and Christmas Parade.  Councilmember Mr. Templin mentioned the signage has been posted pertaining to the event showing they will not be allowing the public to use the launch.  Councilmember Templin asked about the Chickenhead Run, and the tournament coinciding with the fishing tournament.  The Chickenhead Run is being held at Lakeside Park, and the fishing tournament will be held at Lakeside Landing to support 250 boats.  Ms. Gaither informed the council that the Chamber had been approached to consider hosting the 2017 Alabama Bass Trail.  She needed to let them know by May 1, 2016.  The cost to host the event is a $15,000.00 investment and the Chamber is requesting assistance from the City to pay for that.  It’s a four day tournament and the anglers will be staying in Pell City at least three nights.  The event will be televised in thirty-minute segments on Fox Sports.  The weigh-in will be held in Pell City.  The Chamber will present a full proposal to put on the tournament.

Daniel Mayfield, EEFS, addressed the council regarding the Veteran’s Parkway/Hazelwood Drive agreement.  Mr. Mayfield gave a preliminary introduction and overview of the realignment after reviewing two or three options, with one using the initial geometry and road geometry of Hazelwood Drive giving right of way to the acquisition map of the option that’s been submitted through ALDOT to the property owners that will be affected by the new roadway.  He looked at using old road geometry.  From an engineering design point, it did not meet the engineer design criteria.  It would need a lot more right-of-way that would allow a 35 mph design speed.  It did not meet the criteria and the cost would be a lot more expensive.  The project was initiated through the St. Clair County Engineer Office and has been assigned an ALDOT project number. Mr. Mayfield stated that in doing all this when looking at the concept of the road geometry, he found out there would be a lot of material costs.   He introduced an idea to the county and the city that instead of a two lane road through earth work and cuts of fields of a possible three lane road for future development.  Instead of a two lane road, you are preparing for a center turn left lane in the middle.  It will be paved as a two lane, then when it develops and there is growth on adjacent sides of the road, you will only have to widen, resurface and stripe the road. This meets Federal guidelines for 35 miles per hour design speed.  There will be a 54 foot wide road bed and purchase a 120 foot right of way instead of the 80’ right of way for the 2 lane road with 2 twelve foot travel lanes, 2 foot paved shoulder, 13 foot unpaved shoulder plus 6 more feet which would be a total of 19 total to be the clear zone for the two lane part.  When you want to put a 14’ wide center turn lane keep a 12’ wide travel lane which is required for this volume of traffic that’s anticipated, you will still have the 14’ clear zone and slope once it’s complete.  It will be wise to prepare the road in this manner, which was agreed upon.  City Manager Muenger stated that the properties that will abut the area that’s needed is well suited for future commercial development and is relatively large.  It seems that preparing for that and only going through only one acquisition process will be wise.  Councilmember Jenkins asks if we have made the contacts as far as property acquisitions.  City Manager Muenger explained that we have made the contacts as part of ALDOT requirements; we have to serve notices to all property owners that require right of entry to do survey work.  We were able to get those from the property owners.  However, it’s the county’s duty under this agreement with the city to perform the acquisitions for the project.  They are aware of some of the challenges that come along with acquisitions and are aware of the potential that it may be necessary to go through a probate action to finalize that.  The contact has been made to all of the property owners and they all have been informed what portions of the property the project requires.  The contacts were sent through a letter from the City Manager and the county engineer sends a few months later.  Generally many of the property owners are acceptable of the proposal.  Councilmember Wood asks where the city limits line is currently. The current city limits is over the I-20 four lanes at Chik-Fil-A.  Engineering agreement was signed originally in 2014 and the project was funded in 2013.  The county has not moved forward on the acquisition process.  ALDOT is considering the preliminary engineering report currently.  The process is starting, it is moving slowly due to ALDOT processes.  An engineering report has been submitted to ALDOT with a complete summary of the process.  ALDOT has not given approval yet, and we do not want to move forward until after the approval has been given through ALDOT.  Once the approval has been given, the work will start immediately.  The PER has been submitted 10 weeks to ALDOT, and expecting a response at any date now.  It is affecting two or possibly three homes at the Veteran’s Parkway end.  The Smith residence center line goes through their mobile home, right of way at Saul’s residence, and a possible third is the Byrd residence.  The timeline for ALDOT approval is expected by the end of sometime next year.  The city should start notifying the land owners, but do not finalize any right of way until after ALDOT has approved plans.  Councilmember Wood has concerns of the property owners not willing to sale their property and it could be held up in court.  City Manager Muenger stated there is a resolution stating the county is going through a condemnation process to see this process through.  Councilmember Wood asked about where the funds are coming from, and it was explained that the funds are coming from ALDOT, but showing the funds are coming from county transportation.  Councilmember Wood has concerns about it not being in the city limits and feels that we should not put any money into the road until it’s in the city limits.  City Manager Muenger explained that it affects the city, and there are covenants in the agreement between the city and county that negotiates the purchase of right of way and governs the presumed annexation.  City Attorney Jon Rea stated there is an agreement the city is to accept and maintain the road as a city street and it may not be in the city limits now but it will be in the future.  The county is funding acquisition first and the city is funding the professional fees.  The property underneath the road will be in the city, but does not mean the property outside of the road is not part of the city.  That will need to be done through annexation.  Daniel Mayfield stated we can continue to go through the designs with ALDOT that does not hold up right of way acquisition.  Part of that is providing track sketches for the nine parcels for that, throughout ALDOTs process.

A request for a Special Events Liquor License for Golden Rule BBG at Lakefest on May 20 – 21, 2016 was presented for discussion.  As per the Lakefest agreement, alcohol can only be served in a designated location.  Shavonne Murray stated that Golden Rule Bar-B-Que passed the background check for them to serve alcohol at the event.  
A request for a Special Events Liquor License for Effina’s Downtown (J & L Café located in Talladega, AL) to host a fund raiser for the Pell City Civitan Club at Celebrations on April 15, 2016 was presented for discussion.  They were cleared by the Police Department to sell alcohol at the event.  
A Public Hearing needs to be set by the city council to assess a lien against property owners whose properties had to be cut by a contractor and paid for by City funds.  City Manager Muenger requested a public hearing for these properties to be set for the April 25, 2016 meeting.  This will allow us time to serve proper notices and to prepare the resolutions in order to record the lien if and when approved.  At that time the council will allow the owners of the premises that are found to be in violation of this ordinance to appear and show cause, if any, why the expense should not be assessed against the owner and the premises”.  An additional $150.00 will be added for Administrative Fees if the lien is approved by the council.  The notice has to be served and posted at City Hall at least ten days before the date set for Public Hearing.  The properties to be assessed at the Public Hearing are as follows:

· Parcel ID# 23-08-34-4-001-021.000

302 Wolf Creek Road North
· Parcel ID# 28-01-01-2-006-018.000

201 19th Street South

· Parcel ID# 28-01-01-2-006-019.001

19th Street South

· Parcel ID# 29-02-04-0-002-030.000

1208 Walker Street

· Parcel ID# 23-07-36-1-002-013.001

2421 11th Avenue North

· Parcel ID# 22-09-31-3-001-001.000

Shadydale Mobile Home Park

Dawn Childre, Human Resource Director, presented job description changes for the open positions in Animal Control.  The only changes were switching the full-time position to part-time and the part-time position to full-time.   The current full-time clerk applied for another position with the Street Department and will transfer to that position on March 28, 2016.  Due to the volume of animals coming into the facility, this full-time position would be more beneficial if we could promote a part-time Animal Control Assistant to full-time and change the current full-time front clerk to a part-time position, doing so for a more efficient operation.  Everyone is crossed trained in clerical duties.  No other changes were made in the job descriptions.  Ms. Childre stated that she was moving forward with posting positions for seasonal positions for the Splash Pad and concession workers.  We currently have a description for concession workers and not one for the Splash Pad position.  Those job descriptions were combined for seasonal workers.  These are the only non-management seasonal positions we have.  Ms. Childre felt that combining similar jobs such as these will minimize the number of jobs descriptions we have on file.  Ms. Childre presented a change to the Finance Director job description which was recently vacated.  After reviewing the job description, she felt replacing “Master’s in Accounting or CPA required” to Master’s Degree in Accounting or CPA preferred, but not required.  City Manager Muenger noted the position qualifications were previously written with the same language as Ms. Childre has changed the description.  Council member Jenkins agreed with the job description stating that removing the CPA requirement would be beneficial to filling the position.

An agreement from Mark Hale with Triple H Rodeo was presented for discussion.  The user agreement is similar to the previous event held last year.  No funds change hands under the agreement.  Mr. Hale is allowed the right to utilize the property on July 23rd.  Mr. Hale is required to indemnify the City and provide a certificate of insurance.

A discussion was held regarding the Alabama SuperComputer Agreement to move the Pell City Library Internet Access Services to the Municipal Complex, future home of the New Library.  The City also has a need to increase the internet bandwidth speed to accommodate the increase in the number of patrons, computers and wireless users.  Pell City Library currently benefits from utilization of the E-Rate Federal program via Alabama Super Computer Authority to receive an 80% discount on Internet Access Services.  The current Internet Access Bandwidth Speed Increases from 10 mbps to 30 mbps.  The cost of the Network Core Move for Internet Access Services is $438.00 with an 80% cost savings of $1,753.00.  The new agreement will be required beginning July 1, 2016 which will be for a 3 year commitment.  The cost increases from $900.00 to $1,800.00 per year.  The increase in speed will support the entire building of the Municipal Complex, including upstairs.  

City Manager Muenger discussed the agreements with USAmeriBank and Financial Imaging, LLC.  The first agreement with USAmeriBAnk was the general terms of service agreement.  The second agreement was with Financial Imaging, LLC for the printing and mailing of the utility bills.  The final agreement was the actual Lockbox agreement with USAmeriBank that sets out the fee schedule which is consistent with what we reviewed at the previous meeting.  The agreements are for a one-year period, with renewal periods available at the option of the City.  Both USAmeriBank agreements include 30-days cancellation clauses.  These agreements have been reviewed by our City Attorney John Rea and some modifications made and agreed upon by the vendor.  With the approval of council there will be a kick-off meeting March 29, 2016.  Mr. Muenger stated that their goal was to implement this during the next month billing cycle.  The agreement with the Financial Imaging, LLC wanted a longer term, but he negotiated the agreement with them to a one year term, with it renewing for subsequent one-year terms.  He negotiated a cancellation fee, and they waived the set-up fee which is $1,500.00, and if the City cancels within the first year there is a $1,500.00 set-up fee that will be paid.  If the City cancels within one to two years, there will be a $1,000.00 fee and if the City cancels after year two there will not be a fee.  

City Manager Muenger stated the City had received its first intercept from taxes in the amount of $250.00 using Municipal Intercept Services.  As part of our agreement with the Municipal Intercept Services that was previously agreed by Council, the City is required to put in place a field procedures in the event someone wants to challenge these intercepts and the validity of the charges.  The City Attorney has drafted the MOU based on the template which was provided by the Municipal Intercept Services, and we have made some slight modifications to reflect the type information we have and the notices we have to provide by law.  Once the intercepts are made, we are required to mail them a letter to those individuals informing them of this agreement, and if they desire a hearing they would need to contact the City Clerk, that hearing would be for a meeting, that meeting would be with City Manager Muenger and he would look closely at the language defining if the fees are to be waived and if they do not owe the debt and can prove they don’t owe the debt.   From that point if they desire to appeal the finding further they can go to the Circuit Court.  Giving the amount of proof we have on the front end, we don’t anticipate many valid appeals. 

City Manager Muenger discussed the proposal from Pyro Shows of Alabama for the July 4th fireworks.  There is an $8,500.00 deposit consistent with the past years, with the total amount being $17,000.00 which is the same cost from previous years.  The name of the group has changed this year.  The previous company’s owner of Pyro Productions retired and Pyro Shows of Alabama bought the company.  There are some minor changes that need to be made to the contract.  The resolution is drafted in the form presented.  Mr. Rea would like to make a few changes to the contract, but agreed we should move forward with the deposit and accept the contract.  The changes in the contract would be a change in the county if there is a suit filed.  Currently it states the court would be held in Jefferson County and we would change it to be held in St. Clair County.  

A discussion was held regarding the drainage issues at Seddon Point area, specifically along the eastern side of Seddon Shores Drive.  Greg Gossett, Street Superintenden, met with Chuck Chitwood of CDG Engineering.  Their initial review determined that there is a low point along that area.  It appears to have a couple of springs running under the road that continually keeps the soils wet along the shoulders of the road. City Manager Muenger stated we need to do an extensive survey into the problem.  Mr. Chitwood stated it would require above ground pipes and above ground flumes, with some of the property being donated by property owners.  Mr. Gossett stated he has tested both sides of the road with a probe rod, which is five feet long, and the probe goes the distance down on both sides of the road.  Mr. Gossett received a quote of $10,000.00 for a Topographic Survey and Designs of improvements to Storm Drainage System.  Mr. Gossett has immediate concerns of the possibility of losing the road if the work is not done.
City Manager Comments:  City Manager Muenger stated that the City has scheduled April 8 – 9 as a city-wide cleanup day.  The City will provide orange vests, gloves and trash bags.  Registration will be at the Armory on 19th Street South from 8:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m.

Councilmember Thomas announced that Kelley Wilkerson, Executive Director of the CEPA Center, passed away this morning. 
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in regular session at the City Hall at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, March 28, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.
Terri Wilson, Muscular Dystrophy Association, made a presentation to the Pell City Fire Department.  Ms. Wilson stated that MDA was paying tribute to the Fire Department because of their long history.  Former Fire Chief Mike Sewell was a champion for MDA.  Ms. Wilson stated that there was a break in partnership but they were contacted last year to partner up again.  In 2015, the Pell City Fire Department was named “Rookie of the Year” because they raised the most money for MDA in the State of Alabama.  They were considered a “rookie” because of the break in partnership and 2015 was their first year back.
City Manager Muenger presented the following proclamation to Mike Riley and Martha Jenkins representing the Logan Martin Lake Protection Association:

WHEREAS, The Logan Martin Lake Protection Association affects activities and economics in St. Clair County and Talladega County, and especially the City of Pell City; and

WHEREAS, The Logan Martin Lake Protection Association, through its efforts, continuously work to maintain the interest of all communities in the preservation and beautification of Lake Logan Martin; and 

WHEREAS, the primary function of the association is to educate the public on issues and activities that impact the use and vitality of Logan Martin Lake.

BE IT HEREBY PROCLAIMED that the City of Pell City acknowledges and salutes the Logan Martin Lake Protection Association for its efforts and contributions to all communities and especially the City of Pell City.

On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file pending review.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the requisitions over $5,000.00 on file.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on March 14, 2016.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council approved the following resolution with Councilmembers Jenkins and Wood abstaining:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4589
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT FOR THE PROCUREMENT AND INSTALLATION OF AUDIO/VIDEO EQUIPMENT AT 
THE MUNICIPAL COMPLEX

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City has determined that it is wise, prudent and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to install Audio/Video Equipment in the large meeting room at the Municipal Complex; and

WHEREAS, the City Manager has solicited and received quotes for the above described equipment; and

WHEREAS, Thompson Sound, Inc. has submitted a quote for the procurement and installation of said equipment which is hereto detailed in the attached Exhibit “A”, which is expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS: 

1. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into an agreement with Thompson Sound, Inc. in an amount not to exceed $14,500.00 to provide for the procurement and installation of the new Audio/Video Equipment for the Municipal Complex in accordance with the terms of the attached Exhibit “A”, which is expressly incorporated herein by reference.
On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4590
A RESOLUTION DECLARING THE SPECIAL EVENTS THAT QUALIFY FOR THE SPECIAL CHAMBER BUSINESS LICENSE FEE AND WAIVER OF THE SALES TAX BOND PURSUANT TO ORDINANCE NO. 2011 - 4016, AS AMENDED

WHEREAS, pursuant to Ordinance No. 2011 - 4016 as amended, the City has established a Special Chamber License Fee, which shall allow vendors operating pursuant to Section 27 of said Ordinance, as amended, to participate in all special events sponsored by the Greater Pell City Chamber of Commerce and recognized by the City Council during a calendar year for a single charge of $20.00 per year, plus a business license issuance fee; and, 

WHEREAS, Ordinance 2011 - 4016, as amended, provides that the City Council shall recognize the special events that qualify for the Special Chamber License Fee by Resolution; and, 

WHEREAS, Ordinance 2011 - 4016, as amended, provides that the City Council shall have the power to waive the sales tax bond required by Section 28 of said Ordinance, as amended, for Special Events that are sponsored by a not-for-profit organization and recognized by Resolution of the City Council; and, 

WHEREAS, the City Council desires to establish for calendar year 2016 the Special Events that qualify for the Special Chamber License Fee, as provided by Section 27(i) of Ordinance No. 2011 - 4016, as amended, and the sales tax bond waiver, as provided by Section 28(d) of Ordinance No. 2011 - 4016, as amended.
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

1. That for calendar year 201, the Special Events that qualify for the Special Chamber License Fee, as provided by Section 27(i) of Ordinance No. 2011-4016, as amended, and the sales tax bond waiver, as provided by Section 28(d) of Ordinance No. 2011-4016, as amended, shall be:
Event



     Estimated Date
· ASABFA Tournament


April 8 & 9, 2016

· Hometown Block Party


June 4, 2016

· Alabama Tough Man Triathlon

August 6, 2016

· Logan Martin Blues & BBQ Bash

TBA (Tentative 08/03/16)

· Christmas Parade



December 8, 2016

2. That the City Manager and City Clerk be, and they hereby are, authorized to take all action necessary to implement this Resolution and Ordinance No. 2011-4016, as amended.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4591
A RESOLUTION AMENDING THE ORIGINAL AGREEMENT FOR ENGINEERING SERVICES FOR THE ENVIRONMENTAL STUDY AND SITE DESIGN PLAN TO IMPROVE ACCESS TO VETERANS PARKWAY
WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has experienced significant growth along Veterans Parkway with the construction of Jefferson State Community College, St. Vincent’s St. Clair Hospital, and the Robert L. Howard State Veterans Home; and,

WHEREAS, as a result of recent growth and expected future growth, the City anticipated that certain improvements would be necessary to enhance the public’s access to Veterans Parkway and the facilities located on said Parkway; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council approved Resolution No. 2012 – 4190 authorizing the City Manager to expend an amount not to exceed $110,000.00 to commission an environmental study and site design plan to improve access to Veterans Parkway and the facilities located on said Parkway; and

WHEREAS, an agreement with Engineering, Environmental & Forestry Services Company, P.C. (hereinafter referred to as EEFS) was signed on January 17, 2013; and

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, expedient, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to amend an agreement with EEFS for additional services in an amount not to exceed $40,000.00, bringing contract total to $140,000.00 which said amended agreement is hereby attached as Exhibit “A” and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into an amended agreement with EEFS in an amount not to exceed $140,000.00 for the environmental study and site design plan to improve access to Veterans Parkway and the facilities located on said Parkway in accordance with the terms of the attached Exhibit “A:, which is expressly incorporated herein by reference.  
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the request for a Special Events Liquor License for Golden Rule BBQ at Lakefest on May 20 – 21, 2016.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the request for a Special Events Liquor License for Effina’s Downtown at Celebrations on April 15, 2016.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved to set a Public Hearing on April 25, 2016 at 6:00 p.m. for the weed abatement nuisances for 2015.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the job descriptions as presented.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4592
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO A USER AGREEMENT WITH MARK HALE d/b/a TRIPLE H BUCKING BULLS & RODEO COMPANY

WHEREAS, the City is the owner of certain real property commonly known as the Sports Complex at Lakeside Park situated in Pell City Alabama; and 

WHEREAS, Mr. Hale is in the business of promoting, staging and holding bull riding and rodeo shows for the entertainment of the general public; and

WHEREAS, Mr. Hale desires to hold a bull riding and rodeo event to be promoted as “Bulls on the Lake” (hereinafter the “Event”) at the City’s Sports Complex at Lakeside Park; and

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to allow Mr. Hale to use a portion of the City’s Sports Complex at Lakeside Park (“the Property”) for purposes of conducting the Event on July 23, 2016, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the attached contract as attached hereto as Exhibit “A”.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

That the Mayor and City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized to enter into a user agreement in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit “A”, and expressly incorporated herein by reference, granting Mr. Hale a license for the non-exclusive use of the Property for the sole purpose of conducting the Event on July 23, 2016, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in said agreement. 
On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4593

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH ALABAMA SUPERCOMPUTER AUTHORITY

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City has been advised by the City’s System Administrator that the new Library has a need to increase the internet bandwidth speed to accommodate the increase in the number of patrons, computers and wireless users; and

WHEREAS, the Library has contracted with Alabama Supercomputer Authority for several years to provide for their internet access; and

WHEREAS, the Library receives an 80% discount on internet services through Alabama Supercomputer Authority; and 

 WHEREAS, the Library desires to contract with Alabama Supercomputer Authority in moving their network core to the Municipal Complex and to continue their contract with Alabama Supercomputer Authority to provide internet access as detailed in the attached Exhibit “A”, which is expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS: 

2. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into an agreement with Alabama Supercomputer Authority in an amount not to exceed $1,000.00 to move the current Library Network Core to the Municipal Complex and to increase the Library’s internet bandwidth speed to 50Mbps in accordance with the terms of the attached Exhibit “A”, which is expressly incorporated herein by reference.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4594

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY 
TO ENTER INTO A SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH 
USAMERIBANK FOR LOCKBOX SERVICES

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City has determined that the City will benefit by using a Lockbox Service for the payment of Utility bills; and

WHEREAS, the City Manager has solicited and received proposals for such services; and

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, expedient, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into a Service Agreement with USAmeriBank consistent with the proposal attached hereto as Exhibit “A” and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into a Service Agreement with USAmeriBank consistent with the proposal attached hereto as Exhibit “A” and expressly incorporated herein by reference.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4595

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY 
TO ENTER INTO A SERVICE AGREEMENT WITH 
FINANCIAL IMAGING LLC FOR UTILITY BILLING AND MAILINGS
WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City has determined that the City will benefit by using an outside source for Utility Billing and Mailings that are capable of being processed by the Lockbox Services; and

WHEREAS, the City Manager has solicited and received proposals for such services; and

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, expedient, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into a Service Agreement with Financial Imaging, LLC consistent with the proposal attached hereto as Exhibit “A” and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into a Service Agreement with Financial Imaging, LLC consistent with the proposal attached hereto as Exhibit “A” and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

Council President McGowan introduced the following ordinance:

ORDINANCE NO. 2016 – 4596

AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING THE PROCEDURES FOR DELINQUENT DEBT COLLECTION AND APPEALS THROUGH MUNICIPAL INTERCEPT SERVICES, LLC, PURSUANT TO THE PROVISIONS OF SECTIONS 40-18-100 

THROUGH 40-18-103, ALABAMA CODE 1975

WHEREAS, in accordance with the Debt Setoff Collection Act Amendment (Ala. Act #2014-321) codified at §40-18-100 through §40-18-103, Ala. Code 1975, municipalities in the State of Alabama are authorized to collect payment of outstanding and unpaid debts owed by individual taxpayers by setting off such debts against the individual’s Alabama State income tax refund; and 


WHEREAS, the City of Pell City, Alabama desires to collect payment of outstanding and unpaid debts owed to the City by individual taxpayers by setting off such debts against the individual state income tax refunds of such taxpayers; and


WHEREAS, with the passage of this Ordinance, the City of Pell City, Alabama hereby establishes procedures by which the City may collect unpaid debts by submitting such debts to Municipal Intercept Services, LLC (“MIS”), and an appeals procedure by which individual taxpayers may contest the setoff of a debt against their Alabama State income tax refund.

BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS:

Section 1.
DEFINITIONS: 

(a). General Debt: Money owed by an individual taxpayer to the City, which has remained unpaid and delinquent for at least sixty (60) days after the debt is finalized by ordinance or resolution of the City Council.

(b). Judgment Debt: Money owed by an individual taxpayer to the City, which has been finalized by an order of a court of law, including but not limited to fines, court costs, and other penalties, and which has remained unpaid and delinquent for at least sixty (60) days since entry of the order. No action of the City Council is required to finalize a Judgment Debt.

Section 2. 
When an individual taxpayer owes the City a General Debt or a Judgment Debt of twenty-five dollars ($25.00) or more, and such debt is past due and remains unpaid, the City of Pell City may submit the debt to the Alabama Department of Revenue through Municipal Intercept Services, LLC (“MIS”) for collection no sooner than sixty (60) days after the debt is finalized by law, order, ordinance, or resolution. 

Section 3. 
Prior to submitting General Debts to the Alabama Department of Revenue through MIS, the City Clerk shall present General Debts determined by the City Clerk to be owed to the City to the City Council for review. The City Council shall adjust or reduce the debt, declare the debt to be satisfied, or pass a resolution affirming and finalizing the debt. Any General Debts so finalized may be submitted to MIS for collection after the expiration of sixty (60) days from the date the General Debts are finalized by the City Council.

Section 4.
Upon notification to MIS that the Alabama Department of Revenue has intercepted a tax refund, MIS, on behalf of the City, will send notification to the taxpayer of the taxpayer’s rights to appeal the setoff within thirty (30) days of the date of the notice. The notice sent by MIS will also be addressed to a joint filer, if any, and provide notification, as required by law, of the appeal rights of any such joint filer. Failure of the taxpayer, or joint filer if applicable, to appeal and request a hearing within thirty (30) days after the mailing of the notice shall be deemed a waiver of the opportunity to appeal the setoff.

Section 5.
Notwithstanding Section 4 of this Ordinance, for General Debts and Judgment Debts, the City shall, at the time of the transfer of funds to the City by MIS or the Alabama Department of Revenue, notify the taxpayer or taxpayers whose refund is sought to be set off by first class, certified or registered mail, properly addressed and postage prepaid, that the transfer has been made. Such notice shall clearly set forth the name of the debtor, the manner in which the debt arose, the amount of the claimed debt, the transfer of funds to the City pursuant to Alabama law and the intention to set off the refund against the debt, notice that any refund in excess of the claimed debt will be sent to the taxpayer, the taxpayer’s opportunity to give written notice to contest the setoff within 30 days of the date of mailing of the notice, the name and mailing address of the City Clerk of the City of Pell City to whom the application for a hearing must be sent, and the fact that the failure to apply for such a hearing, in writing, within the 30-day period will be deemed a waiver of the opportunity to contest the setoff. In the case of a joint return or a joint refund, the notice shall also state the name of the taxpayer named in the return, if any, against whom no debt is claimed, the fact that a debt is not claimed against such taxpayer, the fact that such taxpayer is entitled to receive a refund if it is due him or her regardless of the debt asserted against his or her spouse, and that in order to obtain a refund due, such taxpayer must apply, in writing, for a hearing with the City within 30 days of the date of the mailing of the notice. If a taxpayer fails to apply in writing for such a hearing within 30 days of the mailing of such notice, the taxpayer will have waived the opportunity to contest the setoff.

Section 6. 
Upon receipt of funds transferred by MIS or the Alabama Department of Revenue pursuant to the setoff procedures under Alabama law, the City shall deposit and hold such funds in an escrow account until a final determination of the validity of the debt.

Section 7.
All appeals from debt setoffs shall be heard by the City Manager of the City of Pell City.

Section 8.
Upon receipt of a timely written appeal from a taxpayer, the City Clerk shall set a date for the City Manager to hear the protest and give notice to the taxpayer by registered or certified mail of the date so set.  The time and place of such hearing shall be designated in such notice and the date set shall not be less than 15 days from the date of such notice.

Section 9.
At the appeal hearing, the taxpayer may present evidence to the City Manager.  If, at the hearing, the City Manager determines that the sum asserted as due and owing is found not to be correct, an adjustment to the claim may be made.  No issues shall be reconsidered at the hearing which have been previously litigated.

Section 10.
Following the appeal hearing, the City shall give written notice to the taxpayer of the City Manager’s final determination and shall inform the taxpayer of the taxpayer’s right to appeal such final determination as provided in Section 11 of this Ordinance.  The decision of the City Manager shall be final, and no further appeals may be taken other than as provided in Section 11 of this Ordinance.  In issuing the final determination, the City Manager shall affirm, amend, or refund the setoff. 

Section 11.
If any taxpayer is dissatisfied with the final determination made at the hearing by the City Manager, the taxpayer may appeal the final determination to the Circuit Court of St. Clair County by filing a notice of appeal with the City Clerk of the City of Pell City and with the clerk or register of the Circuit Court of St. Clair County within 30 days from the date the notice of final determination was given by the City.

Section 12.
This ordinance shall take effect immediately upon its passage and publication, as provided by law.

Councilmember Templin moved that all rules and regulations, which unless suspended would prevent the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance, be suspended and that unanimous consent to the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance be given.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Jenkins.  On roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmembers Jenkins, Wood, Thomas and Templin.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.

Councilmember Jenkins then moved that said ordinance be now placed upon its final passage and adopted.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Thomas.  The question being put as to the adoption of said motion and the passage of said ordinance, on roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmembers Jenkins, Wood, Thomas and Templin.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved and the ordinance adopted.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4597

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY 
TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACTUAL AGREEMENT 
REGARDING THE 4TH OF JULY FIREWORKS SHOW
AT THE PELL CITY SPORTS COMPLEX

WHEREAS, the City has provided a Fireworks Show for the citizens of Pell City for many years; and,

WHEREAS, Pyro Shows of Alabama, Inc., formerly Pyro Productions, has performed the fireworks show for the past nine years; and, 

WHEREAS, Pyro Shows has agreed to perform this year’s July 4th Fireworks Show at a cost of $17,000.00 which 50% is due upon the execution of the agreement; and

WHEREAS, the City desires to enter into a contractual agreement with Pyro Shows for 2016; and
WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into a contractual agreement with Pyro Shows of Alabama, Inc., in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit “A” and expressly incorporated herein by reference, to allow the production of a July 4th Fireworks Show at the Pell City Sports Complex.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to enter into a contractual agreement with Pyro Shows of Alabama, Inc., in form and substance as attached hereto as Exhibit “A” and expressly incorporated herein by reference, to allow the production of a July 4th Fireworks Show at the Pell City Sports Complex. 

Councilmember Wood made a motion to approve the proposal submitted by CDG Engineering, not to exceed $10,000.00, regarding the drainage issue in Seddon Pointe.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Thomas and unanimously approved by the council.
At 6:12 p.m., Councilmember Templin made a motion to enter into Executive Session for approximately 20 minutes in order to discuss matters that could likely be litigated.  Mr. Rea certified that these are appropriate topics to meet in Executive Session.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Wood and unanimously approved by the council.  On roll call, those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmembers Jenkins, Wood, Thomas and Templin.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.  At 6:50 p.m., Councilmember Jenkins made a motion to enter back into regular session.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Thomas and unanimously approved by the council.  No action was taken. 
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.

______________________________

James McGowan
Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell

City Clerk
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